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After a motion to send a letter of opposition to 
the state was voted down, Glen Carbon Mayor 
Rob Jackstadt said he concurred with those who 
voted against it as he does not want to leave the 
village exposed to possible litigation.

"I totally support the majority of the board's 
decision. We represent 13,000 residents and 
6,000 households,” Jackstadt said. “And yes, I 
have put myself in your shoes and I would have 
supported the same action the village board 
took tonight. I totally support following legal 
advice, to not subject the village of Glen Carbon 
to legitimate lawsuits to be filed by a property 
owner. . ."

Williams, an attorney, made the motion to 
draft and send the letter.

She said a memo from Bruckert dated Oct. 21  
stated the village was not required or restrained 
from taking a stance on the issue. On Nov. 5, 
she said another communication from Bruckert 
indicated a letter of opposition could be seen as 
a restriction.

"I don't see how writing a letter of opposition 
to the location of one dispensary could be inter-
preted as the village restraining the placement of 
all dispensaries, facilities," Williams said.

Further, she said she believes the village 
should focus on its residents, particularly those 
who would be affected.

"I also believe that the risk of legal action is far 
outweighed by the risks of this location pose to 
children and residents," Williams said.

Breckenridge, meanwhile, said he’s concerned 
about the impact the dispensary could have on 
other village businesses.

"As I stated last week, is this the best loca-
tion that we have to put one of these places? I 
shrugged a little bit. My first inclination is, it's 
not the best place,” he said. “One point that was 
brought up that I thought was very valuable, 
what if businesses start moving out?"

Breckenridge, Mary Ann Smith and Dave 
Smith all said they had sent their own personal 
letters to the state in opposition of the facility’s 
proposed location.

Mary Ann Smith, however, said she has felt 
all along that the board should remain neutral.

"I hate this law. Unfortunately, we can't ignore 

something just because we don't like the law,” 
she said. “I still stand by my conviction that 
we did not write any letters of support and we 
remained neutral and I really believe we should 
remain neutral now."

David Smith, meanwhile, said he thinks other 
options suit the village’s needs best.

'Writing a letter of opposition, just to go on the 
record to say we oppose it, I think we would do 
a better job if we did, as the attorney said, laid 
out the concerns and let the state go through 
that, he said."

Harmony did speak at Wednesday's meeting.
Joan Hume, President of the Ginger Creek 

Homeowners Association, has addressed the 
board on the subject previously and spoke 
out against the dispensary’s location again 
Wednesday.

“As we've stated on numerous occasions. . 
. we are not against the compassionate use of 
medical cannabis. We're only against locating 
the proposed marijuana dispensary in the heart 
of all these residentially zoned communities,” 
Hume said.

Further, she said one of her biggest concerns is 
the impact such a facility could have on children 
in the area.

"The proposed dispensary location is a few 
feet away from the bus stop and a common 
ground where the children of Ginger Creek 
play,” Hume said. “This marijuana dispensary 
will use the Ginger Creek residential entrance. 
This is the only entrance in and out of our sub-
division. Children are riding their bikes, they're 
walking to school, they're meeting their friends."

Like Williams, Hume said she believes the 
Village Board should take into account its resi-
dents and their feelings on the subject.

"We should not be concerned about legal 
action from expressing opposition of this facil-
ity," Hume said.  

"This is not a time to be neutral, no matter 
what the village attorney advises. We're request-
ing approval of a letter of opposition and not 
come up with another excuse."

Ginger Creek resident Mark Noe expressed 
similar sentiments, saying he believes such a 
facility does not fit the village’s profile.

"This is not Glen Carbon. This is not the city 
we live in,” Noe said.” I beg you, please write a 
letter. Please help me protect my family and all 
of these families and all these people that have 
been here a long time."

Voting in favor of the motion to authorize 

Bruckert to submit a letter to the state notify-
ing it of the daycare center’s existence were 
Williams, Breckenridge, Mary Ann Smith and 
David Smith.

Harmony voted no and drew criticism from 
the crowd.

Bruckert, again, explained why the appli-
cation has reached the point it has, offering 
support to Building and Zoning Administrator 
David Coody, who validated the current appli-
cation as required by the state.

"The state made the decision, not the village, 
to allow dispensaries next to residential areas. 
Why they did that, I don't know,” Bruckert said. 
“They made sure there was a 2,500 feet buffer 
between a cultivation center and a residential 
area. For some reason they said it's OK to have 
them next to residential areas."

Bruckert also reiterated the belief he has held 
since discussions first began, and that is any 
ordinances the village should enact must be 
reasonable.

"The state said we cannot make unreasonable 
changes," he said.  "We can't thumb our nose at 
state law. We have to follow it."

Prior to public comments and the board's dis-
cussion on the subject, Jackstadt gave a report on 
a meeting held with State Representative Dwight 
Kay and Edwardsville District 7 Superintendent 
Ed Hightower.

Jackstadt said both the school district and Kay 
were writing letters to the D.F.P.R. asking that it 
reject the dispensary's application.

In addition, he said research done by the vil-
lage concludes that residents can write letters to 
the D.F.P.R. stating their opinions without those 
letters being ignored.

Comments should be directed to: Department 
of Financial and Professional Regulation – 
Division of Professional Regulation – Medical 
Cannabis; James R. Thompson Center, 100 W. 
Randolph, 9th floor, Chicago, IL, 60601.

Jackstadt also said the village will support 
Kay's efforts in passing an amendment to the 
medical marijuana law that would increase the 
buffer zone between dispensaries and schools 
and daycare facilities to 1,500 feet from 1,000 feet.

Such an amendment would not, however, 
have an effect on the current application.

State Senator Bill Haine was unable to attend 
the meeting but, according to Jackstadt's 
remarks, said, "the proposed dispensary is very 
similar to a pharmacy, and that daycare centers/
daycare homes must be licensed."
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A number of Chinese scholars are visiting 
Southern Illinois University Edwardsville as 
part of an academic exchange program with 
Chinese universities. To learn more about 
China in general – and Chinese higher educa-
tion in particular – I met with them as a group. 
They are: Lu Zhang from the Computer 
School at Shenyang Aerospace University, 
who specializes in network security. The sec-
ond was Qu Deye, who is an environmental 
chemist from Northwest Normal University 
and who specializes in atmospheric pollu-
tion and sludge. The third was Bo Liu, from 
Northwest Normal University in China, who 
is a specialist in intercultural communication 
and linguistics. On why she came to SIUE, 
Zhang was very clear. 

“First it is a very rare and a very good 
chance for me to improve my English, espe-
cially my spoken English,” she said. “Many 
Chinese people learn English when they are 
just like me, 30 years old, so I cannot speak it 
very well. So I think this is a very good oppor-
tunity. And the second reason is I wanted to 
visit the U.S. and I wanted to know how the 
western educational system works.” 

Deye said that there are bridges being 
built between Chinese universities and 
SIUE. “I am observing the teaching, the 
lecturing, the research skills and how the 
teachers and students communicate,” he 
said. “I have been enjoying the process.”

Liu, who has been teaching English in 
China, expressed her interest in learning 
more about western styles of teaching.

“I am very curious about the American 
classroom dynamics, and also I have some 
colleagues working with me at Northwest 
Normal University,” she said. “They have 
very good skills and ways to encourage 
students to get involved in the classroom.” 

Throughout their personal experiences 
they have found similarities – but also dif-
ferences – between the two educational sys-
tems. For Deye, the presence of a syllabus is 
a huge difference. 

“The syllabus is a great part of the teach-
ing here,” he said. “The professor will intro-
duce the syllabus of the whole semester to 
the students so the students can know what 
the course is about and the content of the 
course and the arrangement of every week 
so they can tell what every week is about.” 
The use of syllabi is not a common practice 

in Chinese universities.
Another big difference these Chinese 

scholars found had to do with the class-
room atmosphere. 

“People can talk freely about anything 
about the subject and about the course con-
tent and the professor will give an opinion 
on those comments,” Liu said. 

“This interaction between the students 
and teachers is great.”  

Zhang specializes in network security, 
which, of course, is a major concern around 

the world. I asked her if she thinks that we 
will ever reach the point where we can real-
ly secure our networks. Her response was a 
categorical no.

“The only efficient way I think is to 
change our passwords frequently,” she said, 
adding that even encryption can be broken 
by high-level hackers. 

Deye works on industrial pollution, 
which is a very big issue in China.

 “Generally, pollution is a very serious 
problem in China,” he said. “The good 

news is that we are raising environmental 
awareness. We have a five-year plan for 
pollution control. We are focusing on the 
particulates in the air that can be harmful to 
human health. For the soil we are focusing 
on the organic matter and organic heavy 
metal pollution.” 

Given the big strides China has made 
in the last few years, together with their 
globalization efforts, learning English in 
that country has become more and more 
important. 

“I think we have the biggest number of 
English learners in the world in China,” 
said Liu. “Unfortunately, I don’t think that 
our English educators do a very good job 
because many of the English learners are 
good at writing and reading, but they can-
not speak and they are not good at listening 
comprehension and communicating with 
other people. I think that is the big problem 
with English education in China.”

Since their experience at SIUE is the first 
time any of them had been to the United 
States, I asked them what has surprised 
them the most about the country.

“Maybe the self-confidence of the peo-
ple,” Zhang answered. “Everybody looks 
very self-confident. I think it really encour-
ages me because you know Chinese people 
are always shy. I will not look at other peo-
ple’s eyes, but here in America everyone 
will just look at your eyes and smile and 
they smile very frequently. I think it’s very 
good.” Deye added that he is impressed 
with Americans’ attitudes about life. 

“On the weekday you usually work very 
hard, and on the weekend you relax in a 
park or around the river. You can do any-
thing you like with your kids or your wife. 
In China you might find it is really difficult 
to do such things,” he explained. “The 
parks may be filled with many people so 
you can’t find a place to sit and relax. Here 
you can do a lot of things very differently 
than in China.” 

Liu also finds a lot of differences when 
it comes to the American way of life. “The 
emotional well-being of people here is 
quite different,” she said. “Here people are 
always at ease, they are relaxed. I know that 
everyone has pressure, everyone is stressed, 
the work, the life, the family, but here you 
just enjoy your life. It is different.” 

Aldemaro Romero Jr. is the Dean of the 
College of Arts and Sciences at Southern Illinois 
University Edwardsville. His show, “Segue,” 
can be heard every Sunday morning at 9 a.m. on 
WSIE, 88.7 FM. He can be reached at College_
Arts_Sciences@siue.edu.
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The CSB program is a first for the area. It is modeled on community 
supported agriculture. 

With the CSB program, members pay up front to help defer some costs. 
Their membership entitles them to beer every month. 

There are two levels of CSB. The main difference is that one level gets one 
growler a month, the other level gets two growlers a month. Each level will 
receive glasses, t-shirts, private parties and discounts on renting out part of 
the tap room for private events. 

Flach said that the memberships have sold well. “We’re getting to where 
I thought we would be before we opened,” he said. He added that the CSB 
“Makes things a little bit different. There are some in other cities, and one in 
Chicago. It keeps it intimate and family-oriented.”

Flach used wood from a barn on Goshen Road, near the Meyer YMCA. His 
sister told him that the barn was torn down and the wood was still there, so 
he found the owner and made a deal. The back wall of the bar and the front 
of the bar itself is barn wood. The table tops are made from flooring from the 
barn. The fireplace mantel is made from support beams from the barn.

Flach is also working with a local farmer to recycle the grain left after 
brewing. He creates 400 to 500 pounds of grain each time he brews. He found 
someone who wanted some of it for pig feed, and hopes to find more farmers 
that can use it as he expands. 

“I’ve been surprised by the overall support of the city, small business own-
ers and public,” Flach said. “I’ve had offers from business owners to work 
together to create a beer.”

When the brewery opens, the hours of operation will be Tuesday, 
Wednesday and Thursday 3 to 9 p.m., Friday and Saturday noon to 10, 
Sunday noon to 5, and closed Monday.
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“We spend about two weeks with different activities,” she said. “We talk 
about what is means to be a veteran. A lot of people don’t appreciate the sac-
rifice they make, and it’s important for our students to appreciate it.”

The students’ work was on display for the day. One wall of the cafeteria 
was covered with posters with information about each war and conflict of the 
United States. Another wall was covered with stars that the students made 
for each veteran in their lives. The veterans could find their star and have 
their picture taken with their eighth-grader. 

“It’s my goal to make Veterans’ Day important to my students,” Harris 
said. “The enthusiasm of the students really touched me,” she added, saying 
that she had many students volunteer for every activity involved in the day.

Congressman John Shimkus spoke to the group after breakfast. He called 
on student John Voltz to help him illustrate how Veterans become veterans. 
He took Voltz through the process of answering the call to serve, enlisting, 
training, leaving the service and, finally, being a veteran. 

Before his talk, Shimkus said that as a former teacher, he enjoys these 
events. “I believe in hands-on training and education, and what better way 
to learn than this?”

Harris said that the group of veterans this year was the largest. She said 
the event has grown every year, partly due to the growth of the eighth grade 
class, and partly due to the students’ enthusiasm in having their relatives 
come. 
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Katrina went on to serve for 17 years as an inner-city Episcopal priest and 
had been a fierce ambassador for women’s rights.

Katrina, Swanson said, “died peacefully while a hurricane bearing her 
name was showing how much liberty and justice poor folk had in New 
Orleans and in America. She had learned this years before.”

On Tuesday morning, McMichael invited Swanson into the St. Andrew’s 
sanctuary, and she and Swanson walked slowly to the front. Swanson knelt 
at the railing, and McMichael administered a brief blessing. 

Among her goals, she said, is to “help grow the Episcopal Church” as well 
as to promote civil equality in the church as well as across the nation. 

Swanson, who recently turned 50, was born in New York City. She attended 
the University of California-Berkely and lives now in Sausalito, Calif.

After the blessing at St. Andrew’s, she planned to walk up to Springfield.
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Rauner meets with Democratic leaders
CHICAGO (AP) — After months 

of bashing top Illinois Democrats 
for their leadership, Republican 
Governor-elect Bruce Rauner met 
privately Thursday with House 
Speaker Michael Madigan and 
Senate President John Cullerton in 
talks described as "positive" and "for-
ward looking."

The trio gathered for roughly two 
hours at the members-only Chicago 
Club two months before Rauner — 
Illinois' first GOP governor in over 
a decade — is set to take office. The 
Winnetka businessman had been try-
ing to speak to the legislative leaders 
since ousting Democratic Gov. Pat 
Quinn last week, mentioning in his 
victory speech that he'd called them 
as one of his first acts as a newly 
elected leader. But Rauner didn't 
actually speak to either that night, 
forcing him to clarify during his first 

news conference as governor-elect 
two days later.

The tone of Thursday's meeting 
was in contrast to the hard-fought 
gubernatorial contest during which 
Rauner often criticized Cullerton, 
Madigan and Quinn. 

In one Rauner campaign ad, an 
announcer added up their collec-
tive years in office — along with 
those of imprisoned ex-Gov. Rod 
Blagojevich — and deemed it "100 
years of failure." Spokesmen said 
Thursday's gathering, which includ-
ed staff members, was "positive" and 
"pleasant."

"It was very forward looking 
for how people can work together 
and get to know each other," said 
Cullerton spokesman John Patterson.

Madigan said the biggest challenge 
ahead is Illinois' budget. Lawmakers 
have to decide what to do when the 

state's temporary income tax increase 
rolls back in January, eventually leav-
ing Illinois billions of dollars short in 
revenue.

"The speaker felt it was a pro-
ductive meeting," said Madigan 
spokesman Steve Brown. "He plans 
to work professionally with the gov-
ernor-elect."

The closed-door meeting falls 
ahead of next week's veto session 
and the January "lame-duck session." 
While agendas for both are in the 
works, Rauner has been meeting 
individually with lawmakers and 
requesting they avoid major issues 
until he's governor. He reiterated the 
request in the meeting with Cullerton 
and Madigan.

"He expressed his interest in work-
ing with them to forge bipartisan 
solutions to make Illinois the most 
compassionate and competitive state 

in the nation," said Rauner spokes-
man Mike Schrimpf.

But Quinn, who addressed report-
ers for the first time since conceding 
the race, said lawmakers have a job 
to do.

"You're not sworn in for part of 
your term. Every day counts," he 
said at an event marking the sec-
ond open enrollment season under 
President Barack Obama's health 
care law. "Every day of your term 
you have to be ready to do your job 
and I would say to all the legislators, 
'This is not holiday time. This is wor-
kin' time.'"

The Chicago Democrat said his 
advice to Rauner in working with 
legislative leaders was to pass the 
minimum wage.

He made raising the state's $8.25 
rate to at least $10 a key campaign 
issue in seeking a second full term. 


